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Response from English and Drama Department to Periodic Programme Review Report, 26 May 2011
The Department welcomes the report and its generally positive conclusions about our commitment to providing a high quality educational experience for our students, and our wide-ranging success in achieving this. So as to avoid needless repetition, this response will focus solely on the report’s conclusions and recommendations for actions, which themselves connect clearly to specific matters raised in its earlier sections. In the interests of clarity, the numbering below follows that used in section 11.2 of the report.

(i) A review of the profiles of graduates from our English programmes over the last 3 years is currently underway, and a report will be presented to the next Departmental Meeting in January 2012. Should it be evident that the profiles of some students are too narrow, we will reintroduce some banding of options so as to prevent that happening. We doubt that such a change would lead to the investment of less staff time, since the monitoring of such an arrangement on degrees with a large range of optionality will itself require substantial staff time. 
(ii) An incremental redistribution of administrative responsibilities away from the Head of Department has been underway over the last couple of years, and will be complete well before the next Periodic Programme Review.

(iii) More explicit rationales for differences between modules in the weightings of ‘participation’ elements in assessment are being incorporated into the information distributed to students. Such differences are a direct result of the relative difficulty of the tasks that have to be completed to acquire these marks, and making this explicit to students is therefore straightforward.

(iv) It is not accurate to say that our modules are assessed mostly on the basis of essays and presentations. The use of both those assessment methods in two disciplines whose main transferable skills are those of oral and written communication is of course frequent, and the bar is set higher every year as students progress through their studies. In Drama, most modules also have an assessed performance or technical element in their assessment package. In English a wide range of other forms of assessments is also used, including online tests, learning journals, exercises in academic editing, and the small-group discussion work between classes that contributes to the high level of seminar discussion noted in 9.1. It is not clear to us, therefore, which further varieties of assessment the panel would wish us to introduce, unless what is at issue here is a desire for us to reintroduce 3-hour sit-down examinations. Some colleagues have considered with possibility in relation to their modules, and should they come to believe that this is a more effective method of assessment than that currently used, examinations will be introduced.
(v) The department has discussed the suggestion that we make use of generic feedback, and can confirm that it has no plans to introduce this. Our view is that the proper response from a module tutor, if a year-group find some aspect of the module problematic and perform less well when being assessed on it, is either to redesign the teaching of that element, or to redesign the questions or guidance that students respond to, so that these difficulties are not repeated in a subsequent year. This might not be the case in relation to some of the university’s disciplines, where the content or definition of some elements of the curriculum might not be in the module tutor’s hands, but it is the case for us. 

(vi) All colleagues in English and Drama find the possibilities of Learn interesting, and we are confident that by the time of our next PPR, all modules will be making more varied use of its potential than we currently are. Such diversification will of course continue to be closely connected to the ILOs of specific modules.

(vii) The Induction Week in Drama is highly successful, and it has become an established procedure in all Drama programmes. In English programmes, induction is better achieved through our practice of ensuring that the full teaching package in all modules starts in week 1, so that students can begin to get to know one another and the staff through group-work. It might be worth noting that the personalities attracted to the two disciplines tend to be very different, and that when the possibility was raised at our Staff Student Committee of changing English induction procedures to bring them into line with Drama ones, English reps present blenched, and said that such a programme in the first week of their studies might have scared them into leaving.
(viii) The question of the renaming of the Modern and Contemporary Research Group has been referred to that group.

(ix) We are surprised by the suggestion that our students do not feel connected to the university as a whole. When this interpretation of their statements was discussed with the students who met the panel, they suggested that their comments had not been fully understood. Because Loughborough is an Engineering-strong university with a large Business School and few departments in the Humanities, and also because its student population is predominantly male, it is the case that our mostly female student body feel themselves to be unusual in the university’s portfolio. Our students are, though, strongly identified with the university, and proud to be part of it. We agree that it is difficult for our Master’s-level students to become fully integrated into the university if they have not been undergraduates at Loughborough, which is the case for about one-half of them (i.e., 10-15 students in any year-group). Postgraduate Programme Tutors have undertaken to give priority to helping to solve this problem.
(x) MA students are now advised that their Programme Tutor also has the formal role of Personal Tutor to them.

(xi) The department agrees that it is important that our students know of actions taken in response to negative NSS feedback, and to module feedback more generally. As the panel is aware, feedback at NSS throughout the PPR period has been almost universally positive except in relation to the standard of our performance spaces, and the difficulty with the spaces was addressed through a £2.2m refurbishment programme before the current cohort came to Loughborough. Matters raised by students in NSS in the summer of 2011 and actions taken have been discussed at SSCC. Matters raised through module feedback are a less simple issue: as a result of the fact that almost all of our undergraduate modules are taught by a sole member of staff, any comments on specific modules are also, de facto, comments on the working practices of a colleague whose identity would be evident to the students. Our presentation of information from module feedback to SSCC therefore tends to be of a very generic kind, even though specific conversations are had with the colleagues concerned. The department’s Teaching Co-ordinator is addressing ways of enabling students at SSCC to understand more fully which matters have been raised and how these have been addressed without running the risk of the discussion becoming personalised.
(xii) The department will certainly continue to keep its portfolio of programmes under review as the impact of the new funding regime clarifies. At this very early point we can report that our application numbers are just 3% down on the same time last year, and that there is not, yet, any sign that the portfolio is not fit for purpose.

Finally, the department wishes to draw the attention of the committee to paragraph 8.11 in the panel report, and to request again that we be allowed to introduce a Merit band into the Master’s qualification. It is our view – a view supported by all of our External Examiners for the last several years – that recruitment to our Master’s programmes will be damaged by the lack of this band as competition to recruit at PGT level becomes more acute in the new funding regime. We would ask the committee to address this matter urgently.
Prof. Elaine Hobby

Head of Department of English and Drama
